Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

October 17, 2011

Minutes 

Present:  Gil Moreno, Rachel Dyer, Amanda Hanmer, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Darla Chafin, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Glenda Wilson, Christina Holmes, Vicky Shaw, Heidi Mills, Inga Sullivan, Peter Stuckey, Heidi Godsoe, Jill Simpson, Sue Witt, Priscilla Burnette, Joan Rogers, David Cowing, John Dwyer, Arthur Clum, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara, Elizabeth Baranick.

Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. Participants introduced themselves and the minutes from the last meeting were accepted. 

Presentation followed by Dr. Romy Spitz, DHHS-OACPP Consultant on Deafness and Non-traditional Communication.    
Presentation synopsis:
Dr. Spitz gave an overview of the Non-traditional Communication Approach (NTC) she employs in her practice.  This approach identifies communication features, recognizes that all forms of communication are valid, and emphasizes staff/client partnerships that focus on interaction.  The non-traditional approach may be coupled with other communication approaches, including: natural gestures, typical signing, and various devices.  She coaches staff members to use these approaches to help “meet the client where they are”.  With a trained team, reliance on direct therapy is lessened, staff members are able to reach more people, and an individual’s ability to communicate is strengthened.  Dr. Spitz has found this model is more cost effective than traditional approaches, and it is easy to coordinate.  An NTC consultation provides 60 hours of consultation to client and staff of an approved provider, focuses on visual gestural (VG) communication and visual strategies, and combines direct service and coaching model (directly working on client skills, VG dictionary DVD, coaching staff to understand message, bridging communication in PCP process). The Mobius Speech Consultation Project provides staff consultation using a coaching model, assistance with goal writing for increased interaction, assistance to staff to develop tools to maximize client ability to communicate with others.  It does not include direct therapy, formal assessment/evaluation, or formal report writing. Dr. Spitz’s email address is: Romy.Spitz@maine.gov  
Maine is currently the only state that recognizes Non-Traditional Communication.  However, Maine Care does not pay for devices such as the iPad, Proloquo2go, and Pictello. Dr. Spitz has found such devices can be helpful to certain individuals. She told participants their advocacy for these devices may help expand their eventual availability.  Point people at relevant agencies are encouraged to become communication liaisons.  
Comment:  When rules aren’t changing, advocates can really make a difference using the waiver system, or file a Medicaid appeal.  
Comment: Communication Pathways has some adaptive equipment (i.e.: adjustable stands, wheelchair attachments).  
End of presentation.
Brief Updates:

· Legislation Report: 
Guardianship Bill 1252 resolved to look at public guardianship and possible conflicts of interest. 

They will look at the guardianship model from elder care, and recommend a model for cognitive and developmental guardianship (separate from right of passage or declaration of competency).
· DHHS Funding Update: 

No update from Brian Scanlon regarding DHHS funding and Leadership Updates. He could not make the meeting.  Nothing substantive has changed from the last meeting.  The November Coalition meeting will feature Bonnie Smith, Deputy Commissioner for Programs, and the December meeting will feature Ricker Hamilton, Acting Director for OACDPS.  They will be able to bring us details.
Manpower concerns at DHHS - hiring is problematic and positions are going unfilled. The question was posed, “Who is in charge of wait lists, hearing appeals, and new waivers laws?  The department is currently running about 6 million dollars over budget, meaning there could be a 6 million dollar deficit that may not be funded.
Comment:  Current administration is looking for 25 million in budget streamlining, looking at a new way of presenting the budget, 2 year cycles, zero based budgeting. 
Comment:  Concern expressed that if things “slide by”, the administration will let them go altogether.  Administration is questioning programs and looking for measurable outcomes.   
Comment:  Administration should not misinterpret “not hearing from people” as “everything is all right”.  Commissioner and management are learning and re-examining the system and must hear from advocates.

· Housing Funding Update: Senator Collins appears to supports Section 8 but no funds are forthcoming.  There may be funding next year for supportive housing; this year’s DHHS turmoil prevented bricks and mortar funding.  
Other Updates:

· Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at the meeting.  

· Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website: No feedback at the meeting.  
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.


No report at the meeting.  The campaign continues.
Update on the DD Continuum of Care:  

DHHS has been meeting with the committee for a year.  The White Paper has been forwarded to the DHHS Commissioner.   The Committee and the Coalition awaits word about implementation. 

Conference call with Bonnie Smith and Ricker Hamilton regarding White Paper:

Bonnie and Ricker seem receptive to looking at a new model, “meeting people where they are”.  The White Paper called for renaming of the Section 29 waiver as the “Community Support Waiver” designed to not just be an employment support waiver, but to also be a community support waiver, a more flexible waiver where individual parents would choose how their 18.5 allotted hours would be spent.  This would help parents with children who do not fit into one category.  Maine is one of only a few states that allow parents to be service providers.  Parents are encouraged to contact their representatives. 
Other business: 
Comment: Many things are on hold by the current administration, at least until March.  Every regulation must now be reviewed by the governor prior to implementation.  

Comment from Rep. Peter Stuckey:  When Deputy Commissioner Smith attends our meeting, parents should bring stories and other parents with their stories.  She will be rewriting rules and changing 29 waivers. It would be useful for her to hear firsthand accounts.

Comment: The departmental “housecleaning” may present on opportunity for new perspectives to supplant entrenched thinking.  People should come with ideas and proposed solutions.  This will provide insight to the new people in the department.

Comment:  Maine and North Carolina are the only two states in the nation to allow Private Non-Medical Institution (PNMI) funding.  Central Medicaid and Medicare Services (CMS) doesn’t like it and wants to stop funding.  Under this program the federal government contributes $2 for every $1 Maine contributes. Without this funding, facilities will close.  The most pressing concern is that facilities with 16 or more people are being limited to 16.  This has displaced some people, particularly in some substance abuse recovery programs.  There are some 6,000 people in Maine with services funded through PNMI.  All 6000 face some jeopardy of losing their housing; messages are being sent consistently that we don’t want 6000 people to be displaced.  They need to remain in their homes (if they prefer), and we need to build a new service funding vehicle around them. 

Comment: Speaker believes the funding is actually a 90% match.   
Comment: There is a stakeholder meeting Tuesday, October 18, 2011 from 9am-12noon at the Augusta Civic Center. 
Waiting list Section 21 and Section 29 update:
Most recent estimates: Section 21 - 499 people, Section 29 – 300 people.
Next meeting:  November 14, 2011 12-2pm. Speaker: Deputy Commissioner Bonnie Smith. 
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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